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          Fund Impact  

   F.Y. 2024 F.Y. 2025 F.Y. 2026 F.Y. 2027 

 (000’s) 

General Fund   ($9,800) ($10,000) ($10,200) ($10,400) 

 

Effective beginning tax year 2023. 

 

EXPLANATION OF THE BILL 

 

Current Law: Under Section 32(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, an individual or a qualifying 

child must have a Social Security number to qualify for the federal earned income credit.  Taxpayers 

filing an income tax return with an Individual Taxpayer Identification Number (ITIN) are not 

eligible for the federal credit, and therefore cannot receive the working family credit.  

 

Proposed Law: The bill specifies that the limitation of Section 32(m) of the Internal Revenue Code 

does not apply to the working family credit, allowing a taxpayer, spouse, or qualifying child with an 

ITIN to be eligible for the working family credit. 

 

ITINs are issued by the Internal Revenue Service to individuals who are not eligible for a social 

security number but are required to file taxes. They are used exclusively for the purpose of filing 

taxes. Examples of individuals who require an ITIN include non-resident alien individuals who are 

required to file with their resident spouse or international students who have not received permission 

to work outside of their educational department.  

 

REVENUE ANALYSIS DETAIL 

 

• Minnesota state income tax information from 2019 was used in this estimate. Tax year 2020 

returns were not used since they may understate the impact.  

• In 2019, there were 21,300 returns filed using an ITIN for the taxpayer and/or the spouse. Of 

those, approximately 8,200 returns would qualify for the working family credit. 

• All dependents were assumed to be qualifying children without regard to whether they had an 

ITIN. 

• The average credit for tax year 2019 would have been about $1,340 per return.  

• Growth is based on projected growth in the working family credit in the November 2022 

forecast.  

• Tax year impacts were allocated to the following fiscal year. 
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REVENUE ANALYSIS DETAIL (Cont.) 

 

Number of Taxpayers:  About 9,000 taxpayers would benefit under the bill with an average credit 

of $1,087 in tax year 2023. 
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